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Weekly news critical to your agribusiness

March 19, 2007
NC Legislative NEWS

House Democrats: House Democrats unveiled a seven-point agenda on Wednesday that they say will provide more economic and educational opportunities for more North Carolinians. The plan didn't provide specifics regarding legislation, but did say House Democrats would pursue proposals to build new public schools, lower class sizes, improve the graduation rate, improve mental health care and provide Medicaid relief to counties. House Democrats also pledged to support legislation providing tax credits to small businesses that provide employee health insurance and give tax credits for employing military reservists called to active duty.
Presidential Caucuses: A Senate committee has decided to explore nominating presidential candidates using early-year caucus meetings, rather than waiting until a statewide primary in May. The Senate Judiciary I Committee instructed legislative staff to gather information regarding caucus meetings while considering a bill calling for a presidential primary to be established in February. The bill, sponsored by Sen. Andrew Brock, R-Davie, would move Democratic and Republican presidential primaries to the first Tuesday in February but keep other primaries contests in May. The cost of a second primary would come to around $5.5 million. Sen. Tony Rand, D-Cumberland, said some senators worry that North Carolina still might not get much bang out of the change because several other large states also hold primaries on the same Tuesday in February. Caucuses held even earlier, though, would allow the state to have influence, and the expense would be borne by the state parties. 

Campaign NEWS
Making it Official: State Sen. Walter Dalton has made it official. The Rutherford County Democrat is running for lieutenant governor. Dalton officially announced his candidacy Monday. Dalton, a lawyer and six-term senator, is a co-chair of the Senate Appropriations Committee and has long been known as a friend of the agribusiness industry. 
Environmental NEWS

NC GreenPower: NC’s voluntary alternative energy initiative NC GreenPower has reached impressive milestones in a short amount of time, with limited funding from the state.  From a consumption perspective, nearly 10,000 families in NC have voluntarily agreed to purchase electricity that is generated from renewable energy sources, which resulted in 20,971,800 kWh of energy.  This is a program participation increase of over 20% since 2005. From an environmental perspective, this amount of renewable energy offsets about 16,987,644 lbs of coal, which is an annual reduction of CO2 emissions the equivalent of approximately 3,357,019 trees planted, or 53,126,706 miles not driven in a car. From a  power generation perspective, the NC GreenPower program has grown from 43 providers in 2005 to 71 in 2006, which includes 65 solar photovoltaic providers statewide, 2 residential wind providers, 2 landfill methane gas providers, 1 wood energy provider and 1 provider who has various sites statewide that provides small hydroelectric energy.
Smithfield Pays to Clean Waterways: Attorney General Roy Cooper has announced $1.3 million in grants will be directed to improve water quality and protect rivers and wildlife in North Carolina. The grants are part of a deal reached in 2000 between the state and Smithfield Foods under which the pork producer agreed to provide $50 million over 25 years to improve the environment. The agreement stemmed from flooding of Smithfield's open-air hog waste lagoons in the wake of Hurricane Floyd. The North Carolina Foundation for Soil and Water Conservation received $500,000 under the latest round of grants to close inactive hog waste lagoons and ensure proper management of animal waste. Ducks Unlimited received $475,000 to restore, enhance and protect 900 acres of wetland in Hyde, Pasquotank and Halifax counties, and the North Carolina Coastal Federation will receive $410,000 to create oyster habitat, restore shorelines and salt marshes and create an oyster shell loading pier. The grants are the fifth in a series to be awarded to environmental programs under the Smithfield agreement. 

Easley's Urgings: Gov. Mike Easley wrote a letter to hunters Tuesday, urging them to ask Congress to withhold funds for a planned Navy landing field near a wildlife refuge. The proposed landing field in Washington and Beaufort counties is near an important refuge for migratory waterfowl, the governor said.  Last month, Easley called on members of Congress to oppose funding, saying it's not acceptable to spend $230 million for a landing strip for jet fighters located near a refuge. In his letter to hunters, the governor pointed out that the Navy's environmental study, which was ordered to be redone by federal courts and released last month, included managing birds by "poisoning, trapping, shooting, employing predatory birds, dogs and limiting their feeding grounds."  U.S. Sens. Richard Burr and Elizabeth Dole say they have no plans yet to take a stand on the Navy's plan to build an outlying landing field in Washington County. The Republican senators said they will try to ensure that the Navy follows the law and addresses North Carolina's concerns. But they also said they won't interfere in the military's process to find a suitable location for the landing field. U.S. Reps. David Price and G.K. Butterfield, both North Carolina Democrats, have also spoken out against the proposed landing field.
Business NEWS        
Green Industry: Landscaping, greenhouses, Christmas trees and other aspects of the so-called "green" industry are a growing force in the state's agricultural sector, according to a new state study. Overall, North Carolina's "green" industry contributed more than $8 billion a year, just behind poultry and pork, Agriculture Commissioner Steve Troxler said Tuesday.  Troxler said much of the growth stems from former tobacco farms that are now producing sod and nursery plants. The study also found the average North Carolina homeowner spent more than $800 on lawns and landscaping in 2005. 

Name Change: The state's largest business lobbying group -- North Carolina Citizens for Business and Industry -- has changed its name to the North Carolina Chamber.  
Commodity NEWS        
Workers, Environmentalists to Fight Increased Smithfield Slaughter: Tar Heel, N.C.-based Smithfield Packing Co.'s bid to increase its annual hog slaughter by 12 percent will undergo the scrutiny of a state environmental panel, not to mention slaughterhouse workers and environmentalists, at a hearing slated for Thursday. The United Food and Commercial Workers union says workers will be on hand to testify.
Golden Leaf: The Golden LEAF Foundation, which oversees the state's share of tobacco settlement money, needs to use more of its resources to help build infrastructure in rural communities to attract new jobs to troubled regions, Gov. Mike Easley said Wednesday.  We are “asking Golden LEAF to step up, be a little active, a little more aggressive.”  Easley spoke at the annual meeting of N.C. Citizens for Business and Industry, the state's largest business lobbying group. Golden LEAF is a nonprofit charged with advancing the economic well being of North Carolinians and transforming the state’s economy. Easley didn’t offer many specific steps Golden LEAF should take. But he did say that the organization is limited by the restrictions of its nonprofit status and may need to reduce the size of its board. And Golden LEAF should be more closely involved with efforts to land economic development projects, he said. “We need to stay more engaged with them, keep them in the loop,” Easley said. “They’ve indicated a willingness to step.” 

Developing Countries Developing Taste for Beef:  A study by the Brazilian Beef Industry and Exporters Association suggests that developing countries are primed to become the primary consumers of beef in years to come. The study estimates that by 2030, developing nations will consume about 350 million tons of the product annually, as compared to the 100 million tons that developed countries will.  Among the big buyers: Arab countries.
People in the NEWS

Wright Steps Down: Rep. Thomas Wright, D-New Hanover, has resigned his House Committee chairmanships, citing an ongoing State Board of Elections investigation into his campaign finances.  "In order not to cast disfavor upon the Democratic Party, and more importantly, this House of Representatives, I hereby wish to step aside immediately as chairman of the Health Committee and the Appropriations Subcommittee on Capital," Wright wrote. House leaders said, and Wright indicated in his statement, that he could take back the chairmanships once the allegations are settled. Wright, who has not been charged with any crimes, has denied any deliberate wrongdoing, including trading legislative favors.

Named: William G. Laxton has been named the next chief deputy secretary of the N.C Department of Environment and Natural Resources., filling a role left vacant since January. Laxton will take over the position on April 23, replacing Dempsey Benton, who served in that role from 2001 until he left the agency in January. Laxton joins the department from the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency, where for the past 14 years he served as director of administration and resource management of the agency’s research facility in Research Triangle Park. 

Deaths: Sen. Jeanne Lucas, the first black woman to serve in the Senate, has died at the age of 71. Lucas was appointed to the Senate in 1993 after spending her career as a teacher and school administrator. She had been re-elected ever since, serving in recent years in the post of majority whip. State law requires Durham County Democrats to nominate a replacement for her 20th District Seat to serve out the remainder of her two-year term. Gov. Mike Easley is required to appoint the nominee. 

Appointments: Gov. Mike Easley announced a number of appointments last week: Bob Wilson, Mooresville, to the North Carolina Coastal Resources Commission. Wilson is president of Rowboat Dock and Dredge. He has been reappointed. John S. Arrowood, Charlotte, as a Special Superior Court Judge. Arrowood is a partner with the law firm of James, McElroy & Diehl in Charlotte.
USDA News

Lower '07 Broiler Production Estimates:  USDA Friday released a report indicating that broiler production will be 35.516 billion pounds, 124 million pounds less than an estimate released last months. The "World Agricultural Supply and Demand Estimates" report, issued by the World Agricultural Outlook Board, also noted that though the revised estimate is lower than the previous approximation, production is still projected to increase 0.4 percent over 2006.  The forecast was reduced based on lower-than-expected January slaughter data, egg sets and chick placements. 

FDA to study AI's food-safety impact: The U.S. Food and Drug Administration announced that it plans to study the possibility of avian influenza contamination in prepared foods, animal feed and poultry in case the disease enters the United States.  According to the plan, the FDA will create and maintain a list of foods and dietary supplements that could be at risk of contamination because they contain poultry meat, are derived from animals grown near birds or could have come into contact with infected humans. 

Korean Ag Minister Says No to U.S. Bone-In Beef:  In talks with farmer groups, South Korean agriculture minister Park Hong-soo said the government's ban on U.S. bone-in beef must not be sacrificed for the sake of striking a free-trade agreement with the United States. Korea maintains it is impossible to distinguish "normal" bones from those classified as specified risk materials for bovine spongiform encephalopathy. Hence, it says it can't allow imports of U.S. bone-in beef.  U.S. free-trade negotiators have made it clear on several occasions that unless Korea normalizes beef trade with the United States, there will be no FTA between the two countries. 
Mark Your Calendar

AgForum with Butterfield – NC Agribusiness Council members are invited to attend an Agribusiness Forum with Congressman G.K. Butterfield on March 30 at 11:30 am at the Tobacco Farm Life Museum in Kenly, NC. RSVP is required – seats are limited. Contact the Council at 919-782-4063 for ticket information.
AgForum with Foxx – NC Agribusiness Council members are invited to attend an Agribusiness Forum with Congresswoman Virginia Foxx on April 13  at 11:30 am at the Blackwolf Vineyard in Dobson, NC.  RSVP is required – seats are limited. Contact the Council at 919-782-4063 for ticket information.
Senate Committee on Agriculture/Environment/Natural Resources will meet on Tuesday, March 20 at 11 a.m., 544 Legislative Office Building. SB 557 (Albertson) NCSU FUNDS/WILLIAMSDALE FARM & AG. PROGRAMS

Joint Appropriations Subcommittees on Natural and Environmental Resources (NER) will meet on Tuesday and Wednesday at 8:30 am and 2:00 pm and Thursday at 8:30 am  in 423 Legislative Office Building.
The N.C. Coastal Resources Commission will meet on Thursday, March 22 at 8:30 a.m. and on Friday, March 23 at 8 a.m., Ramada Inn, Kill Devil Hills. 

The Marine Fisheries Commission Hard Clam and Oyster FMP Advisory Committee will meet on Monday, March 26 at 6 p.m., Room 305, the CMAST Building, Carteret Community College, 303 College Circle, Morehead City.
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